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The Historical Association

Minutes of the

Annual General Meeting
 Held on 20 May 2016 at the Majestic Hotel, Harrogate

The meeting was chaired by the President, Professor Justin Champion, and attended by 28 members, whose names are recorded on the Register.

The CEO, Rebecca Sullivan, confirmed that the meeting was quorate. She apologised for the delayed start due to the late provision of lunch by the hotel.
1. Apologies 

Apologies for absence had been received from Anne Curry (Past President), Tim Lomas (Hon. Secretary), Colin James (Chair of Branches & Members Committee) and a number of members.
2. Welcome from the President, Professor Justin Champion
2.1
Justin had been slightly delayed so Rebecca Sullivan therefore welcomed members to the meeting on the President’s behalf.
3. Minutes of the 108th Annual General Meeting held on Friday 8 May 2015 

3.1
The Minutes of the previous year’s AGM had been made available to members, and following the correction of the date of the meeting to 8 May 2015, Mike Short proposed, and Jerome Freeman seconded, the approval of the Minutes as a true record.  This was agreed and the President signed the Minutes.
4. Report from the CEO, Ms Rebecca Sullivan 

4.1
Due to the delayed start, the time allocated to the AGM had been reduced and the CEO proposed that, as the activities of the past financial year were set out in the Annual Report, she would not go through this in detail.  She was however happy to answer any queries from members.  

 4.2
One key project during the year, which was still ongoing, was the development of the website and database, and the linkage of the two.   This would be going live on 31 May 2016.  Rebecca expressed gratitude for the generous legacy from the late Gordon Batho which had been a major factor in enabling  the HA to make the digital changes during the past few months.  A new award had been developed in his name in recognition of all he had done for the HA.

4.4
She recorded her thanks to Ian Dawson, who had developed the Teacher Fellowship Scheme and taken this forward, and also to Richard Kerridge, Andrew Wrenn and Sasha Cinnamond, for the fantastic work they had done on the Agincourt project.

4.5
Membership over the year had shown a slight drop on the previous year and currently stood at just below 6,000. The officers and trustees were acutely aware of the importance of keeping membership as close to 6,000 as possible and were focussing resources on retention. 
5. Formal motion to petition Privy Council regarding changes to the Royal Charter to allow the HA to award the designation Chartered Teacher of History

5.1
Rebecca explained that Council recommended to the AGM a formal petition to the Privy Council to approve changes enabling the Association to award the designation Chartered Teacher of History (CTHist), in accordance with criteria developed by the Primary and Secondary Committees and approved by Council.  A number of other subject associations already had similar schemes for their discipline.
5.2
As the papers concerning this agenda item had not been previously circulated, members were given a brief period of time to study these.

5.3
In response to a member’s query as to how the HA would decide whether a teacher had met the criteria, Ms Sullivan explained that a panel, comprising members of the relevant Committees who were also trustees, would consider the evidence provided by the applicant against  the criteria, and make its decisions perhaps three times a year.  The designation would be retained for a three year period when a re-application would need to be made showing evidence of CEPD and a reflective piece.

5.4
Zoe Howell proposed, and Diana Laffin seconded, approval of the proposal, which was agreed. 

6. Formal motion to petition Privy Council regarding changes to the By-Laws to increase the period of office of the Deputy President from TWO years to THREE years.

6.1
Ms Sullivan explained that Council recommended the term of office of the Deputy President should be three years, in line with other Officers, instead of two (which was too short a period).  This would not coincide exactly with the office of President; there would always be a slight overlap, so that there would never be a period when all Honorary Officers left at the same time, which could present a significant risk.
6.2
Roy Hughes proposed and Anne Wagstaff seconded the proposal, which was agreed.
7. Committee Reports

7.1
Branches & Members Committee: Colin James, Chair of the Committee, sent his apologies for the meeting and had supplied a report which Rebecca would print for members who requested it.  He had asked that the following points in particular should be noted:
· Very sadly, the Edinburgh Branch had now closed; however Rebecca had made contacts there in the hopes of future developments.  Currently however, Glasgow was the only HA branch still active in Scotland.
· There were potentially going to be branches opening in Shropshire and Cornwall, which had not become a reality, though there was still a possibility of a Cornwall Branch being restarted.

· The good news however is that Cambridge Branch was once again up and running and there a new City of Lincoln Branch had been recently started.
7.2
Secondary Committee: Katharine Burn, Chair of the Committee, thanked members of the committee whose term of office had now ended for all they had done, and welcomed the new members, some of whom were running workshops at the Conference.  She highlighted the following points:

· Much of the Committee’s work during the year had involved responding to consultations; there had been one on continuing professional development, and one in respect of the Government’s suggestion that the EBACC measures (which included history or geography) should be studied by 90% of the cohort.  While the HA was obviously supportive of the promotion of history, it was important to get the balance and nuances right, and to consider whether GCSE History in its current form was a suitable qualification for such a broad ability range.
· Findings from the last Secondary Survey saw, for the first time, a drop in the number of schools preventing students from taking history because it was too demanding. 
· Otherwise the Committee’s work had been largely related to the website, for which many members had now provided new material, and the new GCSEs, which would officially come in September.  

· The Committee were keen also to continue promoting the idea that history matters for a wide diversity of students.
· Katharine thanked Michael Fordham, who had just stepped down as one of the Managing Editors of Teaching History and thanked Tony McConnell, who was taking over that role.
7.3
Primary Committee:  The Chair, Jerome Freeman, advised that there had been a number of changes in the Committee in the past twelve months.  Six members had now stepped down from the committee.  He thanked, in particular, Roy Hughes, who had been on the Committee – as Chair, in his role as Deputy President and as a member - for the past three decades and was responsible for bringing Primary History into the organisation; and also Penelope Harnett and Jon Nicholl, who were former editors of Primary History.  The good news was that many excellent new people had joined and Jerome was confident that over the next few years, the Committee would continue to be lively, committed and effective.  Key issues in the year had been:

· Primary membership, which had built up with the changes to the curriculum, had now tailed off, so one of the challenges was to make primary teachers aware of all that the HA had to offer; the revamped website would help in this, also the journal.  
· The Committee had carried out another Primary survey, with responses from 340 people, 270 of which were primary teachers, and the key findings were that schools had taken a rather conservative approach to implementing the new curriculum, retaining familiar topics but also enjoying some of the new ones.  Lack of time continued to be a concern, also lack of access to high quality subject training, and some lack of resources.  The HA would use the survey, as with the findings of the previous two, to campaign vigorously on these issues. 

· There had been a really good response from Primary schools for the Quality Mark, and six had obtained the Gold Award.  There was some really good practice among Primary schools and the HA was beginning to locate and capture this.
7.4
Public History Committee:  There was no report from this Committee as their first meeting would not be until June; there would be a report at the 2017 AGM as they moved forward with some of the community outreach which they hoped to do over the next 18 months.

8. Consideration of the Annual Report and Accounts

8.1
Richard Walker, the Treasurer, requested members to turn to pages 16 and 17 of the report.  He made the following points:
· He would be happy if membership could be retained in the region of 6,000; if it fell much below this, it was a concern.
· Total income was £740,000 in 2015, less than in 2014. Yet 2015 had been better than 2014, because the income in 2014 included a substantial legacy.  Operational income had gone up, largely due to the membership increase, and costs had been well controlled.
· The balance sheet indicated that tangible fixed assets had increased. This reflected the website and related changes.

· Cash had gone up to £528,000 which was a key indicator of success.
· Creditors appeared to have increased, but this was because a lot of members paid their subscriptions in advance and these could not be included in the financial year before they fell due.

8.2
In response to a question from a member about where the Staff Costs were shown in expenditure, Richard explained that these appeared on page 16 of the accounts, as part of the expenditure on charitable activities.  He offered to give a more detailed explanation to the member outside of the meeting.

8.4
Another member commented that the HA should not sell itself short in terms of its membership; the 6,000 members quoted were those who were full HA members, but branches had many Branch members who were not included in this figure (40% of those in his Branch were Branch members).  Rebecca confirmed that there were two sets of figures for membership – financial, and outreach.

8.5
Mike Short proposed and Katherine Burn seconded adoption of the Annual Report and Accounts, which was agreed.

9. Membership Fees

9.1
The President advised members that at its meeting on 5 March 2016, Council had approved the following amendments to membership subscriptions in accordance with paragraph 2.4 in the Regulation
	Subscription

	2016

	
	

	Individual with Historian
	57.00

	Individual with Teaching History
	57.00

	Individual with Primary History
	39.00

	
	

	Corporate with Historian
	106.00

	Corporate with Teaching History
	106.00

	Corporate with Primary History
	65.00

	
	

	Concessionary with Historian
	37.00

	Concessionary with Teaching History
	37.00

	Concessionary with Primary History
	33.00


10. Auditors

Geraldine Eves proposed and Barbara Hibbert seconded the appointment of Kingston Smith as the Association’s Auditors until the next Annual General Meeting, which was agreed.
11. Discussion of Business Raised by Members

No business for discussion had been raised by members. 
12. Any other business

There was no other business.  

Rebecca apologised that the meeting had of necessity been so rushed.
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